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March 27, 2014
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:
Enclosed for the King County Council’s review and approval are specifications for a new contract involving the County’s standard banking services. King County Code chapter 4.14 requires that the Council approve the specifications prior to the Finance and Business Operations Division (FBOD) seeking competitive proposals for the contract from commercial banks. A draft motion for approving the specifications is also provided for the Council’s consideration. 
The County’s current banking services contract is scheduled to expire by the end of 2014. The contract is used to provide a range of banking services on behalf of County agencies and nearly 100 special districts for which the County serves as treasurer. The contract covers account maintenance, deposits, wire transfers, automated clearing house (ACH) transfers, and warrant processing. The annual value of the banking services is approximately $700,000, with $535,000 for services involving County agencies and $265,000 for services that are paid by and provided to special districts.

The enclosed specifications address the current range of banking services, while also incorporating new provisions associated with socially responsible banking practices, recently approved in Ordinance 17756. Following Council approval of the specifications, the County will use a Request for Proposal (RFP) process to solicit competitive proposals from commercial banks. The scoring criteria for the RFP are consistent with the expectations of Ordinance 17756 and address four factors:  pricing; a community reinvestment plan for demonstrating social responsibility; general management and operational qualifications; and small contractor participation. There is also a mandatory requirement that any banks wishing to submit a proposal must have earned a Community Reinvestment Act (CRA) rating of “outstanding” by an applicable federal regulator.

County Code indicates that the specifications for the new contract shall be transmitted to the Council by the end of March during the year that the current contract expires. The County Code further provides that the Council will approve the final version of the specifications so that the RFP process can be advertised by FBOD on the first working day in June. FBOD’s goal is to award a new banking contract in September 2014, with an official start date of January 1, 2015. The term of the new contract is for seven years.  
In advance of drafting the enclosed specifications, FBOD completed a County Code mandated survey of all County agencies, as well as special districts, to determine service needs for the new contract. This survey information was combined with the past experience of FBOD in developing the specifications. The survey reinforced the need for the current range of banking services.
Thank you for your consideration of the proposed banking contract specifications. The specifications are aligned with both the financial stewardship and equity and social 
justice goals reflected in the King County Strategic Plan. For any questions about this transmittal please contact Ken Guy, Director of Finance and Business Operations Division, 
at 206-263-9254.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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ATTN:  Michael Woywod, Chief of Staff 

  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

Carrie S. Cihak, Director, Policy and Strategic Initiatives, King County 

    Executive Office

Caroline Whalen, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive 
    Services (DES)

Ken Guy, Director, Finance and Business Operations Division, FBOD, DES

Scott Matheson, Manager, Treasury Operations, FBOD, DES
